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South East Volleyball Association AGM 

Date: Tuesday 14th August 2018 at 7.30.p.m.

Venue: Ashcombe Volleyball Centre, Dorking, Surrey. RH4 1LY
Present: John Biddiscombe [Chair], Freda Bussey [Secretary], Colin Bussey [Ashcombe Volleyball Club], Andy Bickle [Berkshire VA], James Murphy [Berkshire VA], Jim Baker [Treasurer], Stewart Dunne [C.O.O. Volleyball England] and Wayne Clark [Surrey VA]. 
1.Apologies for Absence: Sue Jolland [SE Junior Coach] , Lauren Tucker [SE Junior Coach], Ryan Murphy [SE Junior Coach],  Sue Sayers [SE Junior Coach], Cat Machado [SE Junior Coach], John Balance [SE Junior Coach], Ian Ruddock [Kent VA], Ashley Cullen [Hampshire VA], Bev Cooper [Hampshire VA], Bob Pickens [Surrey VA], Deb Pickens [ ACS Cobham], Rachel Kane [ Surrey VA] & Dee Wauchope[Referees Representative].
2. The minutes of the AGM in 2017 were approved as correct.

3a.Chairman’s Report – John Biddiscombe
The South East Association successfully ran the SEVA tournament again in May 2018, thanks to the volunteers who helped make the competition such a success. The teams representing South East were very successful at the Inter-Regional Championships with 2 x 2nd and 2 x 5th places. After conducting a poll amongst the teams at SEVA, clubs were keen to promote a Regional or County Cup so they could take their playing to another level of competition. James Murphy reported that a lack of suitably qualified referees and space on the calendar have proved obstacles in the past, also other regions and counties do not all have similar competitions. There was a general approval to ask Volleyball England to look into such competitions. 
3b.Treasurers Report – Jim Baker
There was a small profit over the year of £199.77. There is a current balance of £2,642.83. The accounts also reflect that some of the junior teams self-managed their payments for hotels for the Inter-Regional Championships. The accounts reflect that the adult competition helps pay for the junior representative squad. There was a general discussion on whether the accounts needed to be officially audited and the cost implications. Stewart Dunne was asked to check with VE on the issue and Freda Bussey was asked to look at Club Matters to see if there was any advice. 
3c.Secretary’s Report – Freda Bussey
There has been more positive communication between counties in the SEVA region this year with counties keen to promote junior development in the region. Bob Pickens has tried to promote a regional junior league with limited success and he hopes to develop this further next season. Several clubs have junior sections e.g. South Bucks, Ashcombe, New Forest, Southampton, ACS Cobham, Newbury and East Grinstead. Regions are encouraged to run their own competitions at under 14 and younger. West Midlands have put forward to run an Under 14 Festival in April or May 2019. Leagues across the region face similar problems: the need for more qualified coaches and referees, rising cost of sports hall hire, aging profile of players, rising cost of travel. 

3d.Coaching Report – Freda Bussey 
There were 2 level 1 coaching courses run this year in the South East. With the enforcing of rulings by Volleyball England for NVL clubs to have more highly qualified and registered coaches, more courses are being planned for next season. One Activator Course in Newbury, Two Level 1 courses in Dorking and Canterbury and one Level 2 course in Dorking are already planned for SEVA in autumn 2018. 
Junior coaches for the SEVA Junior squads at the Inter-Regional Championships  in 2017-18 were: Sue Jolland and Lauren Tucker [Under 15 girls], Sue Sayers and Bob Pickens [Under 17 boys], John Balance and Ryan Murphy [Under 15 Boys] and Cat Machado [Under 17 girls]. Special thanks to Sue Sayers who is stepping down after many years of dedicated service to South East junior players. 
3e. Referees Report- Dee Wauchope
Refereeing in the SE is in quite a healthy position with 147 registered referees as of the end of July 2018 (up from 131 registered at the same time last year). This is 22% of all registered referees with Volleyball England and makes us the most represented VE region in terms of referees ahead of the SW region and London. Of these we have (increase/decrease from 2017/18 season in brackets):

29 NVL referees (+3):

5 National grade referees with 1 International (Katarina Cepinova)

6 grade 1 referees (+2)

6 grade 2 referees (+2)

10 grade 3 NVL referees (-3)

115 referees who are not on the NVL panel for appointments (some of these may however be refereeing some div 3 NVL games) (+12)

18 grade 3R referees (-4)

97 grade 4 referees (+16)

7 beach refs with 1 beach international (Greg Thompson) (=)

10 sitting refs with 2 sitting internationals (Dee and Pete Parsons) (-1)

Two grade 4 referee courses were held during the 2017/18 season at Ashcombe, Dorking and ACS Cobham. We already have an upcoming course scheduled in September in Dorking.

Unfortunately I was unable to run the usual referee clinic alongside the SEVA Cup tournament this year as I was refereeing in China and no-one else was available. This was regrettable but not to be helped unfortunately, especially as I think this was the first one that we hadn’t held in 15 years of my being the SEVA RRC. 

I am happy to stand as SEVA Regional Referee Coordinator again but also very happy to stand aside if anyone else offers as I have now being doing this for 15 years! 

It would be great to hear any ideas from those present at the AGM if the county associations can think of any ways to provide more support to referees. Could you also ask how many of the counties have a referee representative and who these are so that I could try to liaise with them?

3f.Beach Report

Position vacant
There was a general discussion on Beach Volleyball in the South East that appears to be thriving at Yellowave, Brighton and other courts in Margate, Worthing and Southsea are in regular use. 
3g.Junior Development – South East coach’s reports
Sue Sayers – Under 15 Boys 

The under 15 boys got into the final at inter regionals 

Feels like clubs are struggling for junior players I know at Newbury we are short of all players, adults and junior

Communication has been a big issue again this year getting players and parents to respond to emails and return forms.

We had a couple of sessions away from Ashcombe our one held at Trinity School, Newbury which worked well. I have decided to step down from SE coaching. I have enjoyed the years I have done it. Hope you find others who will take over
Sue Jollands and Lauren Tucker – Under 15 girls 
The U15 girls was a profitable group and I feel that the season went very well.  Inters was tough this year but we did have a young squad and we learned some valuable information on how to make next season even better.

As for the u15 girls, we know this will be a stellar year for them and I am happy to support Sue on this again for this season.  If there is another coach who would like to step in, that is fine too.  I am happy to help out wherever needed and in whatever capacity is required.

Sue and I think that this season our plan would be to select our squad (+ 2-3 reserves) by January.  We know we have a lot of talent already identified in this group and look forward to seeing who is new and ready for the challenge too!  Selecting early will help us get the girls more time to gel as a unit and work on fine-tuning rotations/cover etc. so they can do as well as possible.

If Sue and I are to coach, I am happy to set up training here in Wycombe for Nov/Dec and am hoping we will have our season kick off tournament at Ashcombe again this year in Oct.  
John Balance and Ryan Murphy – Under 17 Boys

This year went quite well for the South East U17 Boys with more youngsters training and pretty good finishes for both teams excepting the injury to one player which cost a place or two. For me Inter- regionals are about development and I think it is excellent at this. The squad for the 2019 under 17s is very strong and we have a lot of players for the under15s! I also feel it should be about coach development as well as player development. 

Cat Machado – Under 17 Girls

The U17 SE girls put in a stunning effort at the Inter-Regionals. We showed we could compete amongst the best players in the country and finished 2nd overall. I have thoroughly enjoyed coaching the group of girls I was lucky enough to have this year and I hope everyone found the experience as valuable as I did. I look forward to the challenges that a new team brings this upcoming season and look forward to working with some new faces as well as old.
3h.SEVA Tournament 2018
It was agreed that this was a great success again and thanks to work on the day by John Biddiscombe, Ian Ruddock and Rachel Kane. A change in scoring has been put forward by Ian Ruddock as a fairer way of scoring the competition. Ian has been supporting the competition by working as a volunteer organiser for the last 3 years and it was agreed that his offer to prepare the scoring system for next year’s competition would be accepted. Hampshire put forward a suggestion that Guernsey should be invited to next year’s competition, not as the winner of the Hampshire League as this season. 
3i.Sitting Volleyball Report

Position vacant
It was reported that a new club had been formed in South Bucks and there are active teams in Portsmouth and Kent. The England squads often train at The Ashcombe Volleyball Centre in Dorking, Surrey. Congratulations to Richard Osbourne who will be coaching the GB Sitting volleyball team at the forthcoming Invictus Games in Sydney in October 2018. 

4. County Reports:

Surrey V.A – Chair - Rachel Kane
2017/18 has been another successful season for each of Surrey’s three mens divisions and the ladies division. All the divisions were very competitive with close matches throughout the season. The eventual winners were only decided in the last month of competition. On the whole the leagues ran very efficiently with few issues. The exception was that one team withdrew late in the season. 

Teams from Richmond, Mole Valley, East Grinstead, Guildford and Spelthorne represented Surrey at the SEVA tournament in May. 

The SVA continues to provide bursaries for coaching and refereeing courses. This year there were bursaries for two level 1 coaching courses and five refereeing courses. Funding was also available for outreach programs and one club provided outreach coaching.  

Having enough appropriately qualified referees within Surrey is an important issue. A referee survey has been undertaken to understand the current situation and Surrey continues to look at the best way to support referees. It also continues to be critical that we have enough people to fill all the committee roles.

Sussex V.A. – Chair - Kiwi Wagstaff
Sussex V.A. ran 5 leagues in the season 2017-18. Brighton Jags won Mens Division 1, Worthing Jets won Mens Division 2 and Worthing Sharks won Mens Division 3. In the Womens competitions Worthing Angels were winners of Ladies Division 1 and Brighton Ocelots won Division 2. The Sussex Cup was held in Lancing in May. 
Hampshire V.A. – Chair - Ashley Cullen
One of the themes that ran through our AGM is that we are less of a county organisation these days, but more of a general facilitator to enable volleyball across the boundaries. 
However, this does leave us with a dilemma; In the last twelve months, we have seen the Grand Prix increase significantly.  The Ladies representation has grown from 5 to 10 teams; the Men’s league has grown from 6 to 8 teams.  More significantly, the representation is well beyond the county border.  In fact, the teams who represented ‘Hampshire’ at the South East Volleyball Association competition in May included the top two performers in each league; Guernsey & Wessex and Salisbury & South Hants respectively.  Only one from within the county boundary! In anticipation of our very popular Grand Prix series, and also representation at the SEVA competition, our view is that we will nominate the top two teams from within the county to represent Hampshire.  I don't think this is particularly unfair on Wessex or Salisbury, who still have the opportunity to perform in mainland competitions, but it could seriously impact Guernsey who have maintained a fantastic attitude and were convincing winners of the Ladies event. During our AGM, the suggestion was made that, providing Guernsey perform to a high standard next season; SEVA could offer them a direct invitation to the May event, is this possible? 
Kent V.A.- Chair I Jim Baker
KVA has just celebrated its 40th AGM.  We have recently added 3 new members to our experienced committee, although we are currently short of a coaching representative and development officer.  Full details of all committee members and, indeed, of all volleyball activity in Kent over the past year can be found on the KCVA website.  Comprehensive minutes of the latest AGM are also posted on the website. League volleyball in Kent has continued to maintain the all-round progress witnessed in recent years.  In the past season, 18 teams, drawn from  8 clubs, participated in the County Association’s league programme across separate men’s, ladies’ and recreational/foundation divisions.  Kent also staged men’s and ladies’ knock-out cup competitions.  Medway V.C (Men) and Dartford V.C. (Ladies) were successful in the Association’s league competitions. Strood V.C. won the men’s cup competition, Dartford V.C. the ladies’ cup competition. Dartford Ladies performed impressively in the SEVA tournament and are now the 2018 SEVA Ladies champions.  We expect to have 3 NVL teams from Kent next season – men’s and ladies teams from Dartford and a ladies team from Maidstone. Although there is no formal junior league in Kent, pockets of junior activity are to be found at Maidstone, Strood, Dartford, Tunbridge Wells and Bexley, amongst other places, and volunteers are delivering volleyball (including sitting) in a variety of schools, colleges and satellite clubs.  Junior participation is also welcomed at regular training sessions of at least 6 Kent clubs, although ability is mixed and overall participating numbers are not large enough to permit exclusively junior teams.  However, the Association’s recreational/foundation division affords an excellent opening for those juniors who are sufficiently competent to take part in competitive volleyball. Although the Grade IV referees course held at Maidstone last year has not produced the large number of active referees hoped for, certain measures adopted by KVA have helped to alleviate the historical shortage: a Kent referees Facebook page has helped teams to source referees on more occasions than would otherwise have been the case; and a system designed to award bonus points, potentially convertible into league points, to clubs that achieve a full set of qualified officials for league matches has had a positive effect.  Team Medway VC have announced a proposal to host a Grade IV referees course later this year.  KVA has offered to provide financial assistance. A level 1 coaching course is scheduled to take place at CCU Canterbury in November/December this year. Sitting Volleyball presence in Kent now appears to be confined to a variety of ad hoc initiatives.  Kent’s SV consultant is available to respond to requests to deliver sitting volleyball to a range of age and ability groups in Kent schools and colleges.  Sitting volleyball is also included as a component activity at such workplace incentivising events as the Kent and Medway Business Games and the CCCU Vice Chancellor’s Challenge, where more than 100 participating adults recently enjoyed an introductory taste.

Berkshire V A – Chair – Andy Bickle
We have had 36 adult teams this season versus 42 last season and we have dropped from 2 mixed leagues to only 1. We did however add 5 Junior Teams. The juniors division however has been a great success and an important step forward for the future of volleyball in Berkshire. Our proudest achievement this year is getting the junior division up and running. We are also delighted to see a sitting Volleyball club launched in our area, Sitting Bucks. Sitting is a great variation of our game and should be seen as inclusive (for abled bodied and para athletes). If anybody wants any details please let me know. We are also delighted to say that the Beach courts in Oxford continue to be very successful with 100+ members and players from several BVA clubs.  

Mens Div 1 Maidenhead won for the 2nd year in a row. Spikeos were runners up in a very competitive season with the top 3 places being decided on the last fixture

Reading Aces relegated to Div 2

Play-off Reading Uni. vs Basingstoke Lions Basingstoke won and in div 1 next year.

Ladies Div 1 - Basingstoke Lioness winners, Oxford Eagles runners up. Reading Aces and Reading Aces are relegated to Division 2 next season. Mens Div 2 South Bucks winners and promoted to Div 1 next season - great result for our newest members

Ladies Div 2 Oxford Devils winners and promoted to Div 1 next season. Ladies Div 2 Oxford Devils winners and promoted to Div 1 next season. Oxford Uni. runners up and won play-off so also promoted to Div 1. Next season 4 of 6 teams will be from Oxford. Mixed Div Farnborough Panthers are winners with Basingstoke as runners up. Juniors Div - Newbury winners, Spikeos runners up.
5. Election of Officers:
The following Officers were appointed unopposed;

Chair – John Biddiscombe
Treasurer – Jim Baker
Secretary – Freda Bussey

Coaching Administrator – Freda Bussey
Referees Representative - Dee Wauchope
Junior Development – Bob Pickens

Beach Representative – Vacant
Sitting Representative – Vacant
6. The SEVA Constitution
The SEVA Constitution needs reviewing. Freda Bussey to ask appropriate support from VE and in Club Matters and will put forward a revised constitution for approval. 
7. Update on Regional Meetings

The regional representatives met in May2018 at The Inter-Regional Championships. All regions are run in different ways with their structure and communications. Some counties see no need for the regions as they are just another unnecessary level between themselves and VE. Communication is the key and the regions are seen to play an important part for many areas. 
8. SEVA Competition – 2019
The dates were agreed as Saturday 18th May 2019 for the Mens tournament and Sunday 19th May 2019 for the Womens tournament to be held at The Ashcombe Volleyball Centre, Dorking, Surrey RH4 1LY.  
ll
9. SEVA Junior League. 
Bob Pickens has volunteered to bring together clubs interested in playing in a junior SEVA league, perhaps a series of tournaments aimed at Under 12 to Under 14 players. The West Midlands area is proposing to host an Under 14 Festival in April or May 2019. 
10. Inter-Regional Coaching appointments.

The Inter-Regional Junior Coaching appointments for 2018-19 were confirmed: 
Under 15 Girls – Sue Jollands and Lauren Tucker

Under 15 Boys – Ryan Murphy and Bob Pickens

Under 17 Girls – Cat Machado and Sam Yip

Under 17 Boys – John Ballance [second coach still to be confirmed] 

Are there any coaches in the South East region that would like to work with the squads next season? Please contact Freda Bussey @ fredabussey@gmail.com with details. 

11. Coaching & Referee’s Courses for 2018-19
Two referee courses in Dorking and Chichester, One Activator Course in Newbury, Two Level 1 courses in Dorking and Canterbury and one Level 2 course in Dorking are already planned for autumn 2018. 
12. AOB
The Chair made comment on how successful and positive the meeting had been and thanked the counties and committee members for their reports. He also thanked Stewart Dunne, representing Volleyball England, for attending. Many positive developments are happening in the South East and new ideas had been put forward. 

No other matters were put forward for discussion.
Meeting Closed -10.00.p.m.
SOUTH EAST VOLLEYBALL ASSOCIATION

                                        BALANCE SHEET at 14 AUGUST 2018    

                       Accumulated balance at 14 August 2017………………....£ 2,443.06
                       Add excess of income over expenditure from 

                          14 August 2017 to 14 August 2018……………………...£    199.77
                                                                                                                       _______       

                       Current account balance at 14 August 2018……….…….£ 2,642.83
                     SUMMARY OF INCOME AND EXPENDITURE FOR PERIOD

                                                  14 AUGUST 2017 to 14 AUGUST 2018   

                    INCOME                               £                               EXPENDITURE                            £
SE Junior Volleyball –                                            SE Junior Volleyball – 

  Girls’ and Boys’ tournaments –                             Girls’ and Boys’ tournaments -

          Entry fees…………………...     414.00                    Hall hire…………………………...   250.00

  Training and Inter-Regional                                  Training and Inter-Regional

  Tournament 2018 -                                                   Tournament 2018 -                              
    Contributions to                                                        Hall hire (training)………...1,250.00
    training sessions…….1,361.00                                 Tournament entry fee…….... 200.00
    Contributions to                                                        Hotel accommodation……..   918.00                        
    hotel accommodation                                                Coaches’ travelling              
    and entry fees……….   686.00       2,047.00            expenses…………………..      79.00      2,447.00                                                                                     

 SEVA Tournament 2018:                                        SEVA Tournament 2017:                                    
    Entry fees received……………..    1,140.00             Hall hire…………….…....  450.00                                                                                                                       

                                                                                        Trophies………………….. 155.23
                                                                                        Refreshments for
                                                                                        referees and volunteers……  30.00
                                                                                        Referee’s fee………………  20.00
                                                                                        Volunteer’s travel expenses...49.00_____ 704.23
                                                                                                                                                  _______                                                Total Income……………….…..£     3,601.00          Total expenditure………………….…£   3,401,23                                                                               
Excess of income over expenditure = £199.77

